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                                                                         Helsinki, Finland, 25th of May 2020 
 
 

 

  IFF Central Board meeting 3/2020 
  22.05. in Teams 
 
 

Place: Meeting held as a Teams meeting  
  
    
 
Schedule:  
 
 
Friday, May 22nd   Teams meeting 14:00 – 19:00 CET 
 
   

   Participants: Tomas Eriksson  President 
 Jörg Beer 
 Monica Birdal 
 Steen Houman 
 Stephen King  §§ 1 – 7b) 

Martin Klabere 
Carlos Lopez  
Lidwien Reehuis ATC Chair 
Kaarina Salomaa 
Ron Spence 
Filip Suman  Vice President 

      
 Veli Halonen  Operations Manager 
 Stefan Kratz  Competition Manager 
 John Liljelund Secretary General  
 
Excused:  
 
 
 

Minutes 
 
§    1. Opening of the meeting 
   

Mr. Eriksson opened the meeting and welcome the members to the third CB meeting of the year 
2020. Mr. Eriksson to inform of how the meeting will be run and the one and half hour sessions 
and the 10-15 minutes breaks in between. 

 
CB decided: To approve the report  
 

 
 
§    2. Approval of the agenda 
 

Mr. Eriksson concluded that there are three updated or new appendix for the meeting. 
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Appex 32  -           IFF Material Board meeting report 
Appex 33        -           CC 2021 preparation report 
Appex 34        -           Latin America report 

 
CB decided: To approve the report and include the new and updated appendixes 

 
 
§    3 Minutes from the CB meeting:  

01/2020 Kloten, Switzerland, 16.02.2020 (Appendix 1) and  
02/2020 Strategy over Teams 23.04.2020 (Appendix 2) 

The minutes from the last meeting are to be scrutinized, approved and put ad acta. 

 
§    4.  Economy  

 
a)               Financial report 2019, by 31.12.2019 

 
Mrs. Birdal presented the final financial report and balance sheet for the full year of 2019, by the 
31.12.2019 (Appendix 3).  
The outcome per 31st of December is -13.498 CHF, which is close to preliminary outcome (-
13.000 CHF) presented in the CB meeting 16.2.2020. The main reason for this was the major 
issues with the U19 WFC 2019 problems. The IFF Office has been able to save small sums on 
different positions, like TV production costs, WFC accommodation costs and other WFC costs. 
There has also been more TV income than budgeted. The total saves of on the cost side for the 
full year, compared to budget, is around 250.000 CHF. On the Income side the big differences to 
the budget comes from the Material income and the Sponsorship sales and from the fact that the 
U19 WFC 2019 in Halifax, Canada were not able to pay any of their costs to the IFF and IFF in 
addition had to lend the LOC a lot. The IFF has spent more than budgeted for the WFC’s and the 
U19 WFC. The aim has been to reach a zero result. 
 
Mr. Liljelund felt that the fact that the IFF Office has been able to recover from the first forecast, 
which, from May 2019, showed a minus result of over 100.000 CHF, is a huge achievement given 
all circumstances.  
 
Mr. Beer asked if there was any depreciation concerning the old debs, to which Mr. Kratz 
answered no that nothing has been made for 2019. 
 
Mr. Suman asked if we managed to cover the whole investment that we made for the Canadian 
association. Mr. Eriksson answered that the investment made is in the claims.  
 
CB decided: To approve the report.  
 
 
Mrs. Birdal presented the financial report and the balance sheet by the 15.5.2020 (Appendix 4). 
 
The outcome per 15th of May is 284.000 CHF, which is some 166.000 CHF better compared with 
the same period last year, mainly due to the prepaid part of the organisers fee for WFC 2020 on 
the income side and less travels and the postponed U19 WFC 2020 on the cost side. 
The liquidity is 246.000 CHF which is 196.000 CHF better compared with last year, partly due to 
the loans (75.000 CHF) and less money spent. It is still very difficult to see what will happen, as 
the COVID-19 pandemic affects are still not known. The overall situation still looks ok. 
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Mr. Liljelund expressed that the savings for not having meetings or seminars are clearly visible 
now. 

Mr. Klabere asked if the amount of claims have decreased this well and Mr. Kratz explained that 
there are usually a lot of TV, WFC and other yearend debts in the end of the year on the claim 
side. 

CB decided: To approve the reports. 

 

 

b)                 Information on IFF claims – License system and WFC 2020 – status May 15th, 2020  
                          

Mrs. Birdal presented the claims situation by the 15.05.2020 for Associations participating in the 
WFC 2020 and separately for those not participating (Appendix 5 and 6). 
The efforts are ongoing to get all teams registered for the WFC 2020 to be in line with the 
License system, but the situation with COVID-19 has made the financial situation worse for most 
of the Associations.  
 
The follow-up of payment plans (Appendix 7) shows that Austria has cleared their debt ahead of 
plan and that Canada is following the plan having made their first payment. China has paid the 
annual fee for 2019 and the annual fee 2020 will follow soon. Malaysia has paid all the old debts 
and informed that they currently have no funds to pay the annual fee 2020 until when the new 
season starts. This since they have not been able to get any income due to the pandemic which 
has caused a total stop in their activities. 
 
Russia has not paid off anything and neither communicated this nor replied to reminders and 
their debt has increased. Russia stopped communicating with IFF way before the start of the 
COVID-19 pandemic in mid of March. In a messenger communication 5th of May President 
Chernov has informed that all floorball is on hold until the ending of their stay home orders. Cote 
d’Ivoire has not followed their plan and does not respond to reminders.  
 
For Slovenia, the cancelled WUFC 2020 has affected the finances of the Association quite a lot 
since the activities to market the event and to prepare the national team were started long time 
before the cancellation. In addition to this also the government financing has been stopped. The 
Slovenian debt has not increased since they have paid the fees for this year.  
Ukraine has asked to pay half the intended pay-off for April due to the financial problems in this 
COVID-19 situation. Their debt has not increased since they have paid their fees for this year. 
 
Mr. Eriksson expressed that the COVID-19 might bring additional issues and it is problematic that 
for example Russia is not communicating with the IFF.  
 
Mr. King asked at what point do we need to start looking upon the non-participants to have 
payment plans. Mr. Liljelund expressed that we need to start looking at this before the General 
Assembly in the autumn. 
 
CB decided: To approve the reports and to continue to follow up on the pay-off plans for  

Canada, China, Russia, Malaysia, Slovenia, Ukraine, and Cote d’Ivoire. 
 
Mr. Kratz and Mr. Liljelund presented the possible effects of COVID-19 related to possible further 
postponements or in the worst case even cancellations of the events. The preliminary 
calculations of financial impact of possible postponement and/or cancellation of the U19 WFC 
2020 and the WFC 2020, and a proposal of saves outside the events is presented (Appendix 8). 
 




